

MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE SPECIAL COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON WEDNESDAY 12 OCTOBER 2005  AT 7:00 PM

In the Chair:
Councillor O McMullan

Members Present:
Councillors M Black, S Blaney, W Graham, H A Harding, G Hartin, C McCambridge, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, C McShane, C Newcombe. 

Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive




Mrs M Quinn, Director of Administration and Finance





Mrs L McAreavey, Member Services/Clerical Officer

05/23:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies

Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors McAllister, McKeegan and O Black.

05/23:02
TO DISCUSS THE LOCAL GOVERNMENT AUDITOR’S MANAGEMENT LETTER 


The Clerk stated that this Special Meeting had been requested to discuss the Local Government Auditor’s Management Letter.  He informed members that there were no issues of concern but that this was a good opportunity to go through this correspondence.


The Clerk informed members that the whole letter had been circulated for members information as it was normal procedure for the Report only to be given.  He stated that the period covered by this was the 03/04 year only.  He stated that the DFA had prepared a comprehensive report on the matter which would go through the letter and memorandum and informed members that any queries could then be answered.

Financial Standing.

Medium Term Financial Plan 

The DFA stated that this would automatically flow from the Corporate Plan and would  cover a three year period.  She informed members that the Corporate Plan would be presented to Council next week.

Increase District Fund Balance
The DFA stated that the District Fund Balance for 2003/04 was £241k surplus in the year, turning a deficit of £210k the previous year to a surplus of £31k.  She informed members that the uncertified accounts for 2004/05 currently show another surplus in excess of £200k in the year, which significantly improved the financial standing of the Council as at 31/3/05.

She stated that this was a significant turnaround and that it enhances this years accounts.

In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the Clerk stated that this was due to a combination of factors such as holding back posts and expenditure and he informed members that Council was beginning to feel the benefits of the rates exercise a few years ago.

Levels of Borrowing

The DFA stated that as Council were aware, Moyle had the lowest penny product of all the Councils within Northern Ireland (approximately £17,700).  It therefore followed in order to deliver programmes or services which require any form of Capital Expenditure, this was almost always funded by Loans rather than by Revenue.  She informed members that by drawing down Government Loans, this allowed the Council to spread the cost over a period of time, and therefore the increase in rates was minimised in any one year.  She stated that Council should also note, that quite often, Grants by other bodies significantly subsidised the total Capital cost of many of Council projects, and Loans were only drawn down when all other sources of Grants were exhausted.

The DFA stated that measures were currently in place to ensure that all capital expenditure was fully financed and she informed members that Capital Reports were now generated and reviewed Monthly, and a copy was circulated to Council and to Officers.

In reply to Councillor McCambridge, the DFA stated that the level of borrowings per head would appear later in the report.
The Clerk informed members that the level of borrowing was only one side of the balance sheet and stated that on the other side there were also valuable assets such as the harbour.

Fraud and Corruption
Fraud and Corruption Policy

The DFA stated that the draft Fraud and Corruption Policy/Whistleblowing policy would be brought to the November Council meeting.

She stated that in the meantime, she would be attending a course next week delivered by the Local Government Staff Commission on “How to Conduct a Formal Investigation”

Internal Control

The DFA stated that the internal audit function within Moyle District Council was contracted out to Helm Corporation, who hold the international recognised ISO9001 quality standard with regard to its provision of its internal audit services.  She informed members that they were appointed as internal auditors for a 3-year period, commencing April 2002.  She stated that at the beginning of their assignment they carried out a comprehensive risk assessment and drew up a 3 year programme which planned their work in a structured manner to target those areas that were subject to most risk.  She pointed out that they provided an independent opinion on the adequacy and efficiency of the system of internal financial control and they reported all their findings directly to the Chief Executive, in the form of a report with recommendations.  

The DFA stated that both internal and external auditors had found our financial systems to be adequately designed and had not found any significant weaknesses.  She stated however, management endeavoured to take on board any recommendations by either in order to further improve our controls.

She informed members that the tender documents were currently being prepared for a further 3 year programme (2005-2007) and that further details would be brought back to Council in due Course.

Risk Management – Governance

The DFA stated that from April 2006, Chief Executives must sign a Statement of Internal Control, and this declaration would be included in the year-end accounts.  She informed members that this statement was really stating that the Chief Executive:

Knows the significant risks, financial and non-financial, which could threaten the organisation and delivery of services, has a Risk Register, has an Action Plan in place to address these risks.

The DFA stated that Risk Management was becoming more important now in Local Authorities and that as part of this Process, Council needed to develop a Risk Management Strategy, Design Processes, and carry out Risk Assessments.  She informed members that once these Assessments had been carried out, action needed to be taken to address the issues, with priority been given to the high risk areas.  She stated that support was required within this area from external organisations or Consultants, in terms of training and guidance and that Council should also be aware that this exercise would require resources in terms of cost and time.

The DFA stated that on Friday 21st October, she would be accompanying the Chief Executive to an Internal Control and Risk Management Seminar in Newtownabbey B.C. but that in the meantime, our Insurers had provided details of courses which they could deliver.  She stated that they had developed a specific approach with Councils where they identified and measured significant risk, produced a Risk Register and had definite actions which had been allocated and were being monitored.  She pointed out that this process would take Moyle from where we were at present, to completion within a reasonably short timescale.

The DFA informed members that the fee for this entire process was £6,850 + VAT and pointed out that his had been discounted from the true cost of £11,000 + VAT.  She informed members that the discount had been achieved through negotiations between Marsh and Risk Consulting Colleagues (Insurers) to reflect Marsh as an insurance Client.

Legality of Financial Transactions
S81 Approval 

The DFA stated that Council had now submitted a S81 Application and approval was currently being sought regarding Councillors sitting on Limited Companies.

Economy, Efficiency and Effectiveness.

Absenteeism

The DFA stated that Council updated and implemented the Revised Absenteeism Policy in June 2005.

She informed members that figures for April – August 2005 indicated a rate of 4.36%.  The overall Council Absence for 2004/05 was 6.2%, and a target had been set for a 1% reduction within the Current Year (05/06)

She stated that of 9,514 days available for work, from April to August, 415 days were lost due to absence and referred members to Appendix 1 of the report for further details.

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the DFA stated that breaking these figures down into hours would take some time but that this could be done for the November Report if required.

The Clerk referred to Appendix 1 of the report and stated that statistically this was a small organisation and that one person being absent from work could make a big difference.  He stated that the short term absence was not the problem it was the long term.
In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the Clerk stated that there must be a balance between being the needs of the organisation and being a caring employer.  He confirmed that at present there was one long term sickness within the Council which had been referred to Occupational Health with a view to early retirement.  He informed members that the policy had been circulated and that staff were aware of it.
Councillor Blaney stated that the Council’s absenteeism was not bad and pointed out that with the Trade Unions Council had to be careful.

Memorandum of Matters Arising During the Audit

Financial Statements Forward
The DFA stated that the CIPFA/DOE approved proforma was used for the 2004-05 accounts.

Compliance with the SORP
Loans – rates of Interest

The DFA stated that 2004-05 accounts disclosed the range of interest rates which applied to loans.

Notes to the Accounts

She informed members that there was a detailed note in the 2004-05 year accounts disclosing details of commitments under Capital Contracts.

She stated that the Valuation of Land and Buildings was completed for the 2004-05 accounts, and full details were disclosed within the accounts.

The DFA stated that Councillors may recall that due to resourcing difficulties within VLA, the Revaluation of Fixed Assets for Moyle was not completed for the 2003-04 year end accounts.   She pointed out however, that following correspondence and meetings with the VLA this information was received in June 2005, and was included in the 2004-05 accounts.

Fixed Assets – Physical Verification

The DFA stated that an audit had been carried out on all Office Equipment and IT Equipment, and these assets were currently in the process of being labelled.

She stated that information was currently being collected with a view to drafting Policies and Procedures regarding Acquisition/Disposal and Transfer of Fixed Assets, and this would be brought back to Council for approval.

She informed members that as Councillors were aware, approval was sought by Council before Disposing of any Fixed Assets, eg Land, Vehicles.
In reply to Councillor Harding, the DFA stated that SORP was short for Statement of Recommended Practice.

In reply to Councillor McIlroy’s query regarding assets records, the DFA stated that there was a record kept and that this had now been re evaluated and updated.

Fixed Assets – Valuation

The DFA stated that as mentioned, the revised figures were obtained for the 2004-05 accounts.

She informed members to avoid a similar situation in future, a suggestion was made to the VLA, that information was sent to them on an annual basis, regarding enhancements, disposals, and acquisitions regarding Land and Buildings.  She pointed out that this should reduce the workload for the next revaluation exercise, and therefore ensure the financial information is received on time.

Fixed Assets - Errors and Omissions

The DFA stated that the Fixed Asset Schedules had been completely redesigned in an attempt to minimise these types of errors in the future and that in line with the recommendations, a separate spreadsheet for each category of asset, a separate tab for each accounting year and cross checks.
Government Grants Deferred

The DFA stated that a spreadsheet was revised as per recommendations and the necessary adjustments were carried out.

Debtors – Year End Balances and Provision for Bad and Doubtful Debts

The DFA stated that procedures had now been set up to address the issues and the Debtors Control Account was now Reconciled on a monthly basis.  

She informed members that a copy of the Policy on Debtor Control was available on request.

She stated that Debts which were classed as Bad or Doubtful were taken to Council for approval and authorisation to be written off and informed members that this would normally occur when all options of trying to recoup the debt had failed.

The DFA stated that as members would be aware, a significant amount of Bad Debt was approved for Write-Off at the Council Meeting held in June.

Councillor McIlroy enquired as to how this bad debt was accrued.
In reply, the Clerk stated that one of the biggest areas was Building Control fees.  He informed members that this was a legal problem.  He stated that the initial fee was an approval planning fee and that this was followed by an inspection fee.  He pointed out that if the contractor notified Council of a certain level of work this generated another inspection fee.  The Clerk stated that this fee could not be attained initially and that Council had to pursue this matter.  He stated that this was a perennial problem.
In reply to Councillor McIlroy, it was agreed that the Clerk would speak to David Kelly (CDBCO) regarding the inspection fees and the problems they can generate in the form of bad debts.

The DFA stated that another problem was the caravan owners.  She stated that there were also instances of debtors dying.

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the DFA stated that some of the caravan fees were paid up front in the past but in the new season payment at the start of the season was expected.  She stated that a contract was now in place.
In reply to Councillor Graham, the DFA stated that the Court case in reference to Cushendall Caravan Park was still ongoing.
Economic Appraisals

The DFA stated that the Auditor had advised that Economic Appraisals should be applied as appropriate.  

She informed members that these appraisals were likely to be fairly resource intensive requiring training of staff and external assistance depending on the level of appraisal required.

She stated that at present there was a “Green Book” appraisal system in place, she informed members that there was not much guidance available at the minute on the implementation of these.

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the Clerk stated that the level of bureaucracy and costs had to be weighed up against the benefits.  He stated that this had been applied in the past for any large projects but that consultants had been used for this.  He informed members that this was a complex process with many techniques for sorting data.
In reply to Councillor McIlroy’s query on how to obtain funding, the DFA stated that in the case of the Quay Road funding had been obtained from the Big Lottery fund.  She informed members that a package had to be put together by Council including quantative analysis.

The Clerk stated that for a big scheme up to £10,000 could be spent on the economic appraisal.  He stated that more information could be found on this topic at www.DFPNI.Gov.UK.  He pointed out that this was going to be a resource implication but that Council would endeavour to fulfil the policy.
Council Policies

The DFA stated that the Anti-fraud and Corruption Policy would be presented to Council in November.  She informed members that there was a clause within the Staff Handbook regarding Acceptance of Gifts and that there was also a book for staff to record when a gift was received within the Administration Department.

She informed members that although we were continuing to investigate this, a detailed formal Policy for hospitality or recording pecuniary interests still had to be drafted.

Information Technology

The DFA referred to the attached proposal received from BT (formerly BIC) in Appendix 2 of her report.

She stated that the recommendations from BT covered most of the points raised by the Local Government Auditor, and the Capital Costs associated with implementing the recommendations had been included in this years Capital Budget.

She stated that it was now proposed that we progress with implementing the recommendations as suggested by the Local Government Auditor, by accepting the Proposal from BT.

She stated that the on-going proactive management required by the auditor would then be assessed following the implementation of the new system, and reported to Council.

The DFA stated that the training budget for this financial year was currently being analysed to ascertain, what can be achieved in terms of IT training this year.  She pointed out that councillors may recall, that the total training budget for the Council was approximately £10k, which after Statutory Training had been delivered, in terms of Equality, Health and Safety, Risk Management, Council were financially restricted, and again more resources were required in terms of finance to meet the training requirements identified by the Local Government Auditor.

In reply to Councillor Black, the DFA stated that with regards to training members of staff, different members of staff were at different levels of training but that it was Council’s intention to bring all members of staff up to ECDL standards.
In reply to Councillor McCambridge the DFA stated that the task server held all of the Council’s financial information and that Council had to ensure that this system was reliable and backed up at all times.  She informed members that the print server specified had a central back up and that if one system crashed this could be recovered.
She informed members that the exchange server could be upgraded to BT Broadband under the new system.  She stated that this would save money.

After further discussion,


Councillor McCambridge proposed,


Seconded by Councillor M Black and resolved,


“To proceed with the proposed improvements to the Councils IT systems.”

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the Clerk stated that an IT officer would not be considered at the present time.  He informed members that the IT software would hopefully negate the need for one.

In reply to Councillor McConaghy, the DFA stated that the current system was down everyday at the minute and that it caused a lot of frustration and a loss of time in the working week.
In reply to Councillor Graham, the Clerk stated that this issue would be discussed at the rates estimates meeting.

Councillor McCambridge stated that the rates meetings should commence soon.

The DFA stated that the reports for months one to six would be brought to the next Council meeting and that a date could be set then.

Having answered members other queries, the Chairman thanked the DFA for her financial report at short notice.
The meeting concluded at 7:50pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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